CANNABIS RESEARCH IN WASHINGTON STATE

A report for the Washington State Department of Commerce

January 2025

Suggested citation: Washington State Academy of Sciences. (2025). Cannabis Research in Washington State. Seattle, WA: WSAS, 1-25.

ABOUT THE WASHINGTON STATE ACADEMY OF SCIENCES

The Washington State Academy of Sciences (WSAS) is a nonpartisan, nonprofit organization established by the Washington State Legislature in 2005 to advise state agencies, the Legislature, the Governor's office and others on public policy issues involving science and technology. WSAS accomplishes its mission "Science in the Service of Washington State" through a structure that mirrors both the form and function of the National Academies wherein senior scientists and engineers are elected by their peers and agree to serve when they confirm their membership. WSAS mobilizes the research community in Washington and beyond to provide timely, credible expertise on issues that affect Washington state.

Learn more at <u>www.washacad.org</u>.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	3
INTERPRETATION OF CHARGE AND APPROACH	3
LANDSCAPE OF CANNABIS RESEARCH	4
Impact of regulation on cannabis research	4
Diversity of STEM workforce in Washington state	5
Funding for cannabis research in Washington state	6
Growth of the cannabis research community in Washington state	7
Major areas of research	7
Basic Research	7
Health Research	8
Agriculture and the Environment	9
Social Science and Policy	10
Cannabis research infrastructure in Washington state	11
OPTIONS FOR DIVERSIFYING THE CANNABIS RESEARCH COMMUNITY IN WASHINGTON	STATE 12
Characterize the diversity of the cannabis research community in the state	13
Improve tracking of cannabis research conducted in the state	13
Understand research needs and interests related to the cannabis industry	13
Convene cannabis researchers to discuss both research and growing the pipeline of resear	rchers 14
Support educational and career pathways for cannabis researchers in the state	
Incentivize research collaborations	15
CONCLUSION	15
PROJECT TEAM	16
REFERENCES	16

INTRODUCTION

As the legal cannabis market expands across the country and in Washington state, there is a growing need to engage diverse perspectives to further enhance research on the effects of cannabis use on individuals, communities and society. In addition, there is a need to inform the development of equitable and inclusive public policies and programs that maximize the benefits of legalization while minimizing the harms. Moreover, the surge in cannabis availability and the decline in perceived risk have contributed to greater use among many populations, increasing the urgency to better understand the public health consequences of cannabis use as well as creating new opportunities to investigate its potential therapeutic benefits. The result is a rich research landscape with lots of questions in need of researchers to investigate them.

A diverse cannabis research community would expand the range of perspectives and expertise available to design and carry out innovative research that could help answer pressing questions and address information gaps related to cannabis in the state. While there is limited information on the demographics of the cannabis research community in the state, it is well established that Black, Indigenous and people of color (BIPOC) populations are underrepresented in science, technology, engineering and mathematics (STEM) fields compared to their proportion in the overall U.S. population¹. These gaps have persisted despite substantial investments in programs aimed at helping underrepresented groups enter, persevere and thrive in STEM.

In recognition of the severe and detrimental impacts of the disproportionate enforcement of laws related to the use, possession and sale of cannabis on historically marginalized communities, the Washington State Legislature established a cannabis social equity program in 2020 through HB 2870². This initiative included funds for the Washington State Department of Commerce to administer a competitive technical assistance grant program to help those harmed by cannabis criminalization to benefit financially from the legal market. In 2022, the legislature authorized a community reinvestment account, also administered by Commerce, aimed at supporting BIPOC individuals in entering the retail, producer, and processor sectors of the cannabis industry. Commerce recognizes that there is also a need and an opportunity to explore how they might increase representation of BIPOC individuals in cannabis research.

INTERPRETATION OF CHARGE AND APPROACH

The Washington State Department of Commerce (DOC) engaged the Washington State Academy of Sciences (WSAS) to help them better understand how they might increase Black, Indigenous and people of color (BIPOC) participation in research that informs the cannabis industry.

WSAS was asked to:

- Prepare a description of the current landscape of cannabis research in Washington state.
- Convene meetings between the primary research organizations that conduct research on cannabis (Washington State University and the University of Washington) to identify potential synergies for both research and training, with a particular focus on BIPOC individuals.
- Present ideas about how research can better inform the cannabis industry in Washington state.
- Provide ideas about how to diversify the cannabis research community for Commerce to consider.

WSAS convened a committee consisting of leaders in the University of Washington (UW) and Washington State University (WSU) cannabis research communities to provide input on the current landscape of cannabis research and to discuss opportunities to diversify and advance cannabis research in the state. The committee explored potential ways to support and grow the community of BIPOC researchers. The committee focused on the recruitment and retention of diverse researchers, from undergraduate and graduate students to postdocs and early career professionals. Although not covered in this work, interventions targeting K-12 audiences are also critical to increasing representation of BIPOC individuals in STEM.

To get a sense of the breadth of cannabis research taking place across Washington state, in addition to input from the committee, WSAS recruited two students connected to the Washington cannabis research communities – a UW graduate student and WSU medical student – who scanned the literature and federal grant databases for academic research that has taken place in the state following the legalization of cannabis, with a particular focus on the past five years.

With respect to ideas about how research can better inform the cannabis industry, WSAS focused on how expanding and diversifying the cannabis research community could create opportunities to better inform and work with the cannabis industry.

WSAS took a broad approach to generating ideas about how to diversify the cannabis research community. While the focus was on how to increase BIPOC representation within the cannabis research community, options or strategies to consider in diversifying the cannabis research community could be applied not only to BIPOC populations but also to other underrepresented groups. There was also a recognition that the field would greatly benefit from further engagement and collaboration with disciplines beyond health or basic biological sciences, which are this committee's primary areas of expertise.

LANDSCAPE OF CANNABIS RESEARCH

WSAS previously explored cannabis research as part of its 11th annual symposium in 2018 on *The highs and lows of conducting research on cannabis in Washington state*³. The symposium looked at two broad topics: research into the effects of cannabis on individuals and society, and the regulatory measures that both advance and hinder research. These topics are similarly addressed and updated here, along with additional information about diversity in the STEM workforce, funding for cannabis research, and centers and programs that provide infrastructure for cannabis research. Taken together, these provide a sense of the landscape that affects and reflects current research on cannabis in Washington.

Impact of regulation on cannabis research

In the case of cannabis, regulation and research are closely intertwined. Regulation has a profound influence on what research can be undertaken and how that research can be done. At the federal level, cannabis has long been categorized under the Controlled Substances Act (CSA) as a Schedule I drug, which are highly controlled substances with high abuse potential and no accepted medical use. Research involving cannabis possession, distribution, or cultivation may be done if it is conducted under a Schedule I registration from the Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA), uses cannabis obtained from the National Institute on Drug Abuse, and complies with all applicable federal and state rules. Despite the recreational use and sale of cannabis being legal in Washington state since 2012, these federal regulations make it difficult to conduct research on cannabis, limiting understanding of its effects. As an additional barrier compared to other research areas, this may discourage emerging researchers, particularly those who identify as BIPOC, from pursuing this area of research.

Fortunately, the regulatory environment appears to be changing. In May 2024, the DEA proposed a rule that would shift cannabis from Schedule I to Schedule III, which is defined as having moderate abuse potential and a

currently accepted medical use. While rescheduling would reduce barriers to conducting research on cannabis, cannabis would remain illegal under federal law⁴. Therefore, strong institutional support and research funding will continue to be critical to overcoming regulatory barriers to conducting cannabis research, especially with respect to attracting BIPOC researchers to this area of research given the many other challenges they already face in STEM.

Diversity of STEM workforce in Washington state

A lack of diversity in the workforce can impact innovation, productivity and entrepreneurship^{5–7}. With respect to cannabis research specifically, a lack of diversity can impede progress towards understanding the effects of cannabis use on individuals, communities and society and the creation of programs, policies or treatments that address the unique needs of underrepresented minorities.

To our knowledge, there has never been an analysis done to describe the demographics of the cannabis research community across the country or within Washington state. Demographics in STEM more broadly can provide some useful context for likely patterns in cannabis research specifically.

In the U.S. overall, the diversity of the STEM workforce has increased, but BIPOC populations remain underrepresented compared to their proportions in the U.S. population. According to the National Science Foundation's 2023 report on Diversity and STEM¹:

- Collectively, Hispanics, Blacks, and American Indians or Alaska Natives made up 31% of the total population and 24% of STEM workers in 2021. This was an increase from 18% in 2011, with the proportion of Hispanics increasing the most, from 11% in 2011 to 15% in 2021. In 2021, Black workers made up 9% of the total STEM workforce and American Indians and Alaska Natives together made up less than 1% of the U.S. population and STEM workforce.
- Compared with their proportions of the college-age population, Hispanics, Blacks, and American Indians or Alaska Natives account for a disproportionately low share of science and engineering (S&E) degree recipients at the bachelor's level and above. This gap becomes increasingly pronounced at higher degree levels. Hispanic, Black, and American Indian or Alaska Native persons collectively account for 37% of the U.S. population ages 18–34 years in 2021 and 26% of S&E bachelor's, 24% of S&E master's, and 16% of S&E doctoral degrees earned by U.S. citizens and permanent residents in 2020.
- Racial and ethnic disparities in S&E graduate enrollment parallel disparities among S&E degree recipients. In 2021, Hispanic, Black, and American Indian or Alaska Native persons made up 37% of the college-age population but 25% of S&E master's students and 19% of S&E doctoral students.

It is important to note that the demographic data and trends above on enrollment and degree attainment reflect individuals who stay in the system. There is far less data available about individuals who leave STEM and higher education. It is also worth noting that while there have been increases in the representation of underrepresented minorities, there continue to be specific areas in STEM where significant disparities persist.

In Washington state, non-white racial groups, including Asian, represent 22.7% of Washington's population in 2024⁸. Black Washingtonians made up 4.3% of the total population in the state and American Indian Alaska Native Washingtonians made up for 1.8%. WSAS did not have access to the raw data to further break down populations by race and age as was done in NSF's report referred to above.

Within Washington state, demographic data from the two primary research universities with cannabis research programs provide some proxy information about diversity in the pipeline for potential cannabis researchers, with the limitation that there may be other institutions in the state conducting cannabis research that work with more diverse student populations. While we acknowledge all of the institutions of higher education in the state, we focus on demographics of these two research-intensive universities as examples of the future research workforce.

According to publicly available data from WSU, 38% of undergraduates and 24% of graduate students enrolled for fall of 2024 self-identify as students of color which includes persons who identify as Asian, Black, American Indian or Alaska Native, Hispanic, Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander and two or more races⁹. In 2024, 32% of bachelor's degrees, 27% master's degrees, and 12% doctoral degrees were awarded to students of color at WSU. With respect to STEM degrees specifically, BIPOC individuals received 20% of STEM bachelor's degrees, 6% of STEM master's degrees and 7% of STEM doctoral degrees.

According to publicly available data from UW for fall 2024, underrepresented minorities – which include African Americans, American Indians/Alaska Natives, Hawaiian/Pacific Islanders, and Latinos/Hispanics – account for 15% of STEM undergraduate students and 12% of STEM graduate students¹⁰. Publicly available data about degrees awarded could not be broken down by underrepresented status or race/ethnicity.

Funding for cannabis research in Washington state

Cannabis was legalized in Washington state for medical use in 1998. In 2012, Washington state became the first U.S. state to legalize the recreational use and sale of cannabis via Initiative 502 (I-502). I-502 created a dedicated fund that was originally intended to be used for public health, prevention, treatment and research. Between 2015 - 2023, state and local agencies spent roughly \$3.3 billion from the fund, of which 0.3% or \$8,600,000 was appropriated for research at the Department of Social & Health Services; Health Care Authority, UW, and WSU¹¹. In fiscal year 2024, the two largest research institutions in the state, UW and WSU, received \$346,399 and \$189,000 respectively from the fund for cannabis research activities¹².

With respect to federal funding for cannabis research in Washington state, between 2012 and 2024 UW received the vast majority of federally funded "cannabis or cannabinoid" projects totaling over \$41 million¹³. For this same time period, WSU received about \$2.7 million in federal funds for cannabis or cannabinoid projects. Consumer Wellness Solutions, Inc., University of Puget Sound, Northwest Indian College, and VA Puget Sound Healthcare System also had some federally funded cannabis or cannabinoid projects (Fig. 1). Compared to other states, Washington received the 10th most funding from the NIH for "cannabis or cannabinoid" projects between 2012 and 2024. Over that same time period, California received the largest amount of funds from NIH by far, followed by New York and Massachusetts.



Breakdown of federally funded cannabis projects in

Figure 1. NIH RePORTER project results by organization for "cannabis or cannabinoid" in Washington state from 2012-2024.

Growth of the cannabis research community in Washington state

Post-legalization, the cannabis research community in the state has grown significantly. For example, a PubMed search for "cannabis or cannabinoid" with an affiliation from either UW or WSU, the top two organizations that receive funding for cannabis research in the state, reveals that after 2012, the number of publications increased nearly 7-fold (**Fig. 2a-b**) and is on trajectory to continue upward.



Major areas of research

Cannabis research in Washington state spans a wide spectrum, from foundational studies on the molecular structure and function of cannabinoids and their receptors, to applied **Figure 2.** PubMed results for "cannabis or cannabinoid" publications from UW and WSU. (**A**) Number of publications shown prior to 2012 and 2012-2023. (**B**) The total number of publications pre and post 2012.

research on the demographics of cannabis use patterns and the effects of marketing strategies. Over the past five years, this research has grown to include: impact of high-potency cannabis products, agricultural techniques influencing potency and yield, and health implications of both recreational and medicinal cannabis use. Additionally, studies have explored the societal and political impacts of cannabis legalization, such as shifting social norms, racial disparities in law enforcement, and the economic effects of the legal cannabis market.

The description below of cannabis research in Washington state is largely based on a review of published literature.^{*} Some effort was made to capture current ongoing research, either by searching through funder databases or via knowledge of committee members and their institutions. However, there is currently no comprehensive source that captures all ongoing research being conducted in this area. Examples of research studies are highlighted to help provide an overall sense of cannabis research in the state.

Basic Research

Cannabis contains two main psychoactive phytocannabinoid compounds: cannabidiol (CBD) and delta⁹tetrahydrocannabinol (THC). The human body contains an endogenous cannabinoid system, the endocannabinoid (eCB) system, on which these compounds can act. Namely, G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) called cannabinoid receptor 1 (CB₁R) and cannabinoid receptor 2 (CB₂R) as well as other GPCRs and ion channels have been identified in the field. The human body produces endocannabinoids, including anandamide (AEA) and 2-arachidonoyl glycerol (2-AG), that also act within this system. All of the molecular,

^{*} PubMed, Google Scholar, and PubAg search engines were used to identify cannabis related research that was either conducted in Washington state or focuses on Washington state and published in peer reviewed journals after 2012, the year cannabis was legalized in the state. Websites of Washington-based research centers, including the Center for Cannabis Research (CCR)¹⁴ at the University of Washington (UW), and the Center for Cannabis Policy, Research, and Outreach (CCPRO)¹⁵ at Washington State University (WSU), also served as resources for identifying cannabis researchers within the state. Information about ongoing projects was provided by committee members and staff at CCPRO and WSU's Alcohol and Drug Abuse Research Program.

cellular and physiological components within this system are important to understanding how cannabis affects physiology.

Since the legalization of cannabis in Washington state in 2012, preclinical work studying its mechanisms in rodent and cellular models has greatly increased. Until about five years ago, 33 studies were published^{16–47}. Newer work since then has encompassed:

- 1) Cannabinoid metabolism and pharmacokinetics using therapeutically relevant routes of administration^{48–56}
- 2) Therapeutic effects of cannabinoids and related compounds ^{57,58} for pain^{59–67} and seizure disorders^{68–70}
- 3) Impact of cannabis exposure on brain development in utero and during adolescence^{52,53,71-76}
- 4) Fundamental biological function of cannabinoid receptors^{72,77–81} and endocannabinoid signaling^{59,70,77,82–86},
- 5) Neurocircuitry regulated by cannabinoid receptors and endocannabinoids^{59,78,87,87-90}
- 6) Development of innovative tools and/or methods $^{49,91-95}$.

In the last five years, nearly all the preclinical research concerning cannabis in WA was published from laboratories at UW and WSU. Some, but not the majority, of these studies were led by principal investigators located at universities outside of Washington in collaboration with scientists from WSU and/or UW.

A number of reviews on cannabis-related work that range from tool development to ideas regarding using cannabinoids therapeutically have been written by groups in Washington state^{93,93,96–101}. The body of cannabis-related work conducted at UW and WSU on related research topics highlights the strong potential for increased diversity within these institutions and increased collaboration across these institutions to further our understanding of cannabis effects.

Health Research

Since 2012, areas of health-related research have included acute and withdrawal effects of cannabis, the impact of neurocognitive processing, therapeutic and pain relief, pregnancy and postpartum use, and effects on mental health.

The acute effects of cannabis, particularly in the context of high-potency products, have been a focus of research in Washington state. Studies have documented the immediate effects of cannabis use, such as euphoria, a sense of calmness, improved sleep, and increased appetite^{102,103}. The issue of cannabis dependence and withdrawal has garnered attention given the increasing potency of available cannabis products. Other studies highlight that regular users of high-potency cannabis are more likely to experience withdrawal symptoms, including irritability, sleep disturbances, and anxiety, making cessation difficult^{102,104,105}. Though these symptoms vary depending on the frequency of use, method of cannabis administration, age of the user, and other individual factors^{104,106}. These findings point to the growing concern of cannabis dependence. Researchers are studying cannabis use disorder in healthcare settings¹⁰⁷⁻¹⁰⁹ and investigating potential interventions^{110,111}.

In recent years, research conducted in Washington state has provided critical insights into the neurocognitive effects of cannabis use, particularly in relation to its increasing potency. Studies have explored the effects of chronic cannabis use on cognitive functioning and found notable impairments in memory, executive function, and cerebellar functional connectivity with these deficits being more pronounced in users of high-potency cannabis^{112–115}. Research in Washington has also underscored the need to monitor and address these cognitive

deficits, particularly among adolescents, who are at greater risk of long-term cognitive impairment due to early exposure^{103,116}. Moreover, the acute cognitive effects of cannabis, including impaired concentration and slower cognitive processing speeds, have been recognized as significant concerns. Such psychomotor impairments have been documented by patients using the Driving Under the Influence of Drugs (DRUID) mobile application, and highlighted in recent research ^{104,117}. These impairments have been found to affect daily functioning and increase the risk of accidents, particularly in high-stakes environments like driving or operating machinery.

State-based studies have documented that many patients report significant relief from chronic pain conditions, attributing their cannabis use to its efficacy in managing these symptoms^{102,118,119}. Therapeutic use of cannabis has received more attention, especially as more patients seek alternatives to traditional pain management methods. There have also been studies examining the role of cannabis use in psychiatric conditions such as psychosis and substance and alcohol use disorder¹²⁰⁻¹²³. However, the mental health implications of cannabis use remain a complex issue. While some patients in Washington report using cannabis in the form of CBD to alleviate symptoms of stress, anxiety, and depression^{117,124-126}, longitudinal studies conducted in the state suggest that prolonged use may worsen these mental health conditions over time^{125,127}. The potential for cannabis to both provide short-term relief and contribute to long-term mental health challenges highlights the dual-edged nature of its use.

Cannabis use during the pregnancy and postpartum period, particularly among breastfeeding individuals, has emerged as a significant area of research in Washington, driven by concerns over its potential effects on maternal and infant health. A recent study found detectable levels of THC in the breast milk of women who used cannabis¹²⁸. This finding raises concerns about the possible impact of THC in breast milk on infant development. The study also noted that higher levels of cannabis use correlated with increased THC concentrations in milk, emphasizing the need for a clearer understanding of how maternal cannabis use might affect infants during lactation. Researchers in Washington have also analyzed qualitative data regarding the perceptions of risks and benefits of cannabis use during pregnancy and postpartum among patients, healthcare providers, and cannabis retailers^{129,130}. A related study explored the decision-making processes among breastfeeding mothers who use cannabis¹³¹. Despite awareness of potential risks, many mothers continued cannabis use, often justifying it with perceived benefits like stress relief and pain management^{128–130,132}. This study highlights the complexity of risk perception and decision-making in this population, pointing to a gap in education and support for breastfeeding individuals regarding cannabis use.

Cannabis-tobacco as well as cannabis-alcohol co-use has grown in recent years and researchers are interested in understanding the behavioral affects these substances can have when combined. Recent studies have investigated how cannabis may impact people's ability to quit either tobacco or cannabis^{133–136} itself while others have looked at the intersection of cannabis and alcohol^{137–139} or relationship between tobacco and cannabis use over time¹⁴⁰.

Agriculture and the Environment

Recent agricultural cannabis research in Washington state explores cultivation practices and the health of industry workers. One area of research concerns ultraviolet (UV) light exposure in indoor cannabis-growing facilities, which may pose significant health risks to workers. Studies have measured UV levels and recommended protective measures to mitigate these risks¹⁴¹. In addition, researchers have developed non-ionizing radiation models to predict ambient irradiance levels in workspaces, contributing to safer working conditions in indoor cannabis farms¹⁴².

On the agricultural front, emerging diseases such as Beet Curly Top Virus, Citrus Yellow Vein-Associated Virus, and Hop Latent Viroid have been identified in industrial hemp (Cannabis sativa), raising concerns about cannabis plant health¹⁴³. Worker health risks are further highlighted by reports of respiratory diseases¹⁴⁴ and occupational safety issues¹⁴⁵, along with studies that link allergic and respiratory symptoms to the indoor growing environment¹⁴⁶. Research into the sociopolitical externalities of the industry revealed how regulatory hurdles and workplace conditions impact worker health and safety¹⁴⁷. Collectively, these studies highlight the importance of addressing environmental factors in cannabis cultivation and stress the need for improved safety regulations and disease management to protect both workers and crops in Washington's cannabis industry.

Social Science and Policy

Following the legalization of recreational cannabis in Washington, researchers have explored how legalization has impacted cannabis use and other social factors^{140,148–178}. Within the last five years, the landscape of cannabis research in social science has surged, including the study of adolescent cannabis consumption^{179–183}, unintentional pediatric exposure¹⁸⁴, and the intergenerational effects of cannabis use¹⁸⁵. Other studies examined parental concerns about adolescent exposure to cannabis^{150,186}, particularly in social settings where use might be normalized, highlighting shifts in both perception and behavior¹⁵⁰. For example, youth perceptions of cannabis are often shaped by social media. Exposure to pro- and anti-cannabis messages on social media influences intentions to use cannabis among adolescents and college students^{187–189}, highlighting the importance of effective digital public health interventions to counteract pro-cannabis marketing and messaging. These studies also underscore the need for age-appropriate prevention programs to mitigate the risks associated with early cannabis use and target public health campaigns to address cannabis use in vulnerable groups^{148–150}. A recent grant from the National Institutes of Health (NIH) is supporting work to address cannabis misuse among young adults, with a particular focus on the consumption of cannabis edibles¹⁹⁰.

Another important area of inquiry is around the impact of cannabis exposure and accessibility within marginalized communities. A spatial analysis found that cannabis outlets were more prevalent in socioeconomically-disadvantaged neighborhoods¹⁹¹. This study suggested that cannabis legalization may exacerbate existing inequalities, as marginalized communities may be more exposed to the negative effects of increased cannabis access^{191,192}. Researchers have also explored the link between cannabis legalization and crime and the effects of cannabis legalization on policing^{193–200}. Furthermore, racial disparities in cannabis-related arrests have persisted despite legalization¹⁹⁴. Although overall arrests have decreased, Black and Hispanic individuals continued to be disproportionately affected by cannabis-related law enforcement¹⁹⁴. This persistent inequality highlights the complex relationship between cannabis policy and social justice, indicating that legalization alone may not be sufficient to address longstanding racial disparities in the criminal justice system.

The growing availability of high-potency cannabis products has also raised concerns about the public health risks associated with these products, particularly due to their high THC content. Studies have investigated the cannabis industry's resistance to regulations on high-potency products, finding that industry rhetoric often downplayed the health risks of these products while framing regulatory efforts as unnecessary ^{201–203}. Analysis of cannabis marketing violations in Washington state from 2014 to 2019 found that cannabis businesses frequently violated regulations designed to protect vulnerable populations, such as minors, from exposure to marketing²⁰⁴. As a result, additional studies have explored policy options, including imposing potency limits, increasing public education efforts to mitigate health risks²⁰², and vendor programs aimed at ensuring compliance with state regulations^{154,205,206}. An analysis of the United States national poison center data showed

that as access to legal cannabis increased, so did the prevalence of synthetic cannabinoid-related health emergencies²⁰⁷. These findings suggest that despite the availability of legal cannabis, people may seek synthetic alternatives, often with harmful consequences.

The body of research on cannabis legalization in Washington reflects a growing understanding of the complex social, public health, and economic implications of legal cannabis. Moving forward, continued research is needed to inform policies that promote public health, ensure the equitable implementation of cannabis laws across diverse communities and rapidly foster the commercialization of innovative and safe cannabis-based products in Washington.

Cannabis research infrastructure in Washington state

The two largest research universities in the state both have research centers/institutes/programs dedicated to the study of cannabis.

The Addictions, Drug & Alcohol Institute (ADAI)²⁰⁸, a multidisciplinary research center in the UW's Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences, has been the recipient of the Washington State Dedicated Cannabis Fund for Research at the UW (Dedicated Cannabis Fund) since 2015. These funds have been used to promote cannabis research and education by providing support for UW researchers across multiple disciplines, including Neuroscience, Psychology, Sociology, Pharmacology, Radiology, and Social Work, to conduct pilot studies focused on the short and long-term effects of cannabis through the ADAI Small Grants Program. These funds have also been used to establish and sustain ADAI's Cannabis Education and Research Program (CERP)²⁰⁹. CERP conducts public health-oriented research projects that inform policies, practices and regulations related to cannabis, disseminates cannabis-related science-based information, and fosters collaborative cannabis-related research opportunities with researchers at UW, state and county agencies, and the legislature. CERP research and dissemination efforts focus on cannabis health and social risks, including cannabis use disorder and potential treatments or interventions, risks of high potency cannabis, cannabis hyperemesis syndrome, and the relationship between cannabis and psychosis. Reports detailing recent or ongoing CERP research projects can be found on their website.

ADAI has funded UW researchers to conduct a variety of cannabinoid-focused pilot projects to validate methods for vaporized cannabinoid access, map eCB neurocircuitry involved in pain, reward, and aversion, and identify functional interactions between the opioid and cannabinoid systems.

The UW Center for Cannabis Research¹⁴ was created in 2017 to help coordinate cannabis research across disciplines. Researchers affiliated with the center come from the School of Medicine, School of Social Work, School of Public Health, School of Law, College of the Environment, College of Arts and Sciences and School of Pharmacy.

The Alcohol and Drug Abuse Research Program (ADARP)²¹⁰ is a multidisciplinary research center at WSU that promotes scientific research on substance abuse within Washington state. ADARP managed the biennial Washington State Dedicated Cannabis Fund for Research (DCFR) grant competition at WSU between 2015 and 2018 in addition to biannual substance use (including cannabis) research grant competitions funded by State of Washington Proposition I-171 since 2014. With the establishment of Center for Cannabis Policy, Research, and Outreach (CCPRO)¹⁵, WSU's allocation of DCFR has been reallocated to CCPRO. CCPRO consists of more than 70 affiliated faculty whose research ranges from the impact of cannabis on health, agricultural research on industrial hemp, public policy and safety and research on economic issues relevant to the cannabis industry. CCPRO also provides guidance on the status and limitations of conducting cannabis research at WSU.

ADARP I-171 funds have supported a variety of pilot projects across the major research areas described above. Some basic science examples include projects examining the effects of genetic factors, biological sex, and stress on vaporized cannabis use in rodent models; the effects of chronic pain on THC tolerance; the neural circuits underlying cannabis-seeking behaviors; mechanisms of cannabis-induced hyperphagia; the effects of prenatal, adolescent, and adult cannabis exposure on brain development, brain physiology, cognitive function, maternal behavior, anxiety-like behaviors; and transgenerational effects of cannabis on reproductive function and germ cell health. Pilot projects in humans investigated the effects of cannabis on resting brain activity, pain sensitivity, stress reactivity, and emotional pain perception.

DCFR funds have also supported both basic science and clinical research projects. Some of these projects established cannabinoid tissue analytical methods; developed a murine model of vaporized cannabis exposure; studied cannabis-induced anti-nociception and hyperphagia, cannabis-drug interactions and predictors of co-use; the effects of chronic vaporized cannabis regimens on brain and cognitive development in neurotypical populations and individuals with attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder; the impacts of dietary CBD on gut inflammation; and the behavioral and biological predictors of problematic cannabis use. In human subjects, pilot studies examined sex differences in the perceived medical efficacy of cannabis, the impact of cannabis on stress-induced cognitive inflexibility, maternal and child health, cannabinoid levels in breast-feeding infants, cannabis potency and use during daily life, the perceived risks and benefits of cannabis in Native Americans and in pregnant or postpartum women.

Additional ADARP I-171 and DCFR pilot research has been conducted in anthropology, health communication, human development, and nursing. Some of these studies have characterized historical trends in cannabis use based on drug residue in dental calculus in ancient and modern humans; the effects of cannabis legalization; developed cannabis-induced driving risk prevention and intervention approaches; studied the effects of health communication on youth beliefs and on health care provider beliefs about cannabis-induced risk and on cannabis use; and surveyed health care providers about medical cannabis.

In addition to the academic programs described above are research centers outside of academia whose work includes cannabis research, although is not necessarily dedicated entirely to the study of cannabis. For example, the Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board recently established a new in-house research program focused on the public health and safety outcomes related to the products, policy, and regulation of alcohol, cannabis, tobacco, and vapor²¹¹. Staff conduct research briefs, surveys, and statistical analysis among other research-related activities. They often work in collaboration with other state agencies and academic partners. Researchers at the Kaiser Permanente Washington Health Research Institute – a non-proprietary public-interest research center within Kaiser Permanente Washington – have studied the impact of cannabis on health care¹⁰⁸, screening tools²¹², and the prevalence of cannabis use^{109,172}.

OPTIONS FOR DIVERSIFYING THE CANNABIS RESEARCH COMMUNITY IN WASHINGTON STATE

While there is a solid body of research related to cannabis being carried out in the state, more researchers with diverse backgrounds would bring new perspectives and expertise to bear on research that can inform state cannabis policies and programs and the cannabis industry. Although there are some unique factors and/or barriers at play with respect to conducting cannabis research, many common barriers persist across STEM fields that make it difficult for BIPOC individuals to join and thrive in the STEM workforce. A recent National Academies report describes and provides context for some of these barriers with recommendations for how

individuals and organizations may work to address them²¹³. To expand the breadth of the cannabis research community, actions are needed to remove barriers for entry and participation while also implementing practices that foster belonging through an inclusive culture where BIPOC individuals can be successful. The following are options that could be considered by the Department of Commerce as well as other agencies, institutions, and funders in the state.

Characterize the diversity of the cannabis research community in the state

Although it is known that BIPOC individuals are generally underrepresented in STEM fields¹, there is not readily available information specifically about the cannabis research community, and a robust analysis of the diversity, or lack thereof, within the cannabis research community in Washington state was beyond the scope of this report.

Understanding the diversity of the cannabis community would require the collection of additional data to shed light on both the current demographics and the factors that affect entry into and participation in this area of research:

- How many BIPOC individuals in Washington State are conducting research on cannabis?
- What institutions or organizations currently have BIPOC researchers who are conducting cannabis research?
- What aspects of cannabis are studied by BIPOC researchers?
- What disciplines are engaged in cannabis research?
- How many students (undergraduate and graduate) and postdocs are being trained to conduct cannabis research?
- What BIPOC researchers in the state may be interested in studying cannabis and its effects as part of their research portfolio? What would need to be in place for them to do so?
- What would draw BIPOC graduate students and postdocs in the state to pursue the study of cannabis and its effects as part of their research career?
- How have cannabis regulations impacted the diversity of the cannabis research community?
- How have cannabis researchers been impacted by either legal or illegal cannabis use?

The number of cannabis researchers in Washington from underrepresented backgrounds is currently small and would therefore be well suited to conduct not only survey data collection with robust qualitative inquiry but also interviews or focus groups that would provide insight as well as opportunities to shape future actions

Improve tracking of cannabis research conducted in the state

The description of cannabis research in Washington state included above was generated largely via searches of published literature, federal NIH grant databases, and input from committee members. It was especially challenging to capture ongoing research happening in the state that was not funded by federal sources or published in peer reviewed journals. These projects and/or reports are important to capture. A publicly available, centralized database that documents state grants toward research, including cannabis research, would make research funded by the state more apparent and accessible. Such a database may also help to elevate and make more visible the work of BIPOC researchers.

Understand research needs and interests related to the cannabis industry

Additional outreach via surveys or interviews would elicit the cannabis industry's information gaps and research needs. This could also be an opportunity to probe how the cannabis industry uses science or incorporates research into product development or training while protecting the safety and health of consumers and non-consumers.

Convene cannabis researchers to discuss both research and growing the pipeline of researchers

Bringing together cannabis researchers, policymakers, and industry representatives from across the state through a dedicated event would help clarify the current cannabis research landscape in the state. A convening of this sort would provide interested parties with an opportunity to discuss the state's cannabis research agenda and explore:

- What research questions are policymakers or representatives from the cannabis industry interested in?
- What disciplines that aren't currently engaged could contribute more to the cannabis research agenda?
- What organizations or institutions that aren't currently engaged could participate more in the cannabis research community?
- What research questions require engaging with communities that have been disproportionately impacted by cannabis criminalization?
- What research questions would help the state to better understand the cannabis industry?
- What opportunities are there to seed new collaborations between universities, service providers, nonprofits, community colleges, other disciplines to advance the cannabis research agenda and diversify the cannabis research community?

Academic researchers at UW and WSU previously held joint symposia on cannabis, the last one of which took place in 2018. Convening the broader cannabis community, including researchers from other institutions, policymakers and industry leaders, would strengthen and potentially help shape cannabis research in the state. It would also provide an opportunity to showcase ongoing cannabis research, especially research that is being done by BIPOC researchers or that engages communities who have been disproportionately impacted by cannabis criminalization. Funds could also be made available to support travel for BIPOC researchers in cannabis to present their work and network.

Support educational and career pathways for cannabis researchers in the state

Over the last 20 years the National Academies has issued a number of reports looking at how to make STEM more equitable, diverse and inclusive. A recurring theme in those reports is the need to support and increase pathway programs that focus on underrepresented individuals. Funding research experiences from high school to the faculty level would support research careers and enhance participation for individuals from diverse backgrounds, including BIPOC individuals. These funds would allow recipients to conduct research, receive additional training or expand their network.

Summer research experiences

Summer research experiences focused on cannabis research could help attract young students from diverse backgrounds to careers in science and stimulate their interest in cannabis research. These programs are critical for providing underrepresented high school or college students with authentic research experiences and providing opportunities for college students to gain valuable experience in preparation for graduate school. A 2019 National Academies report on minority institutions identified undergraduate research experiences as an effective way of supporting the success of underrepresented minorities in STEM education²¹⁴. Moreover, exposure to undergraduate research experiences is a predictor of successful outcomes for students of color in STEM, including the pursuit of postgraduate STEM education and careers²¹⁵. There may also be an opportunity here to collaborate with and draw from minority serving institutions across the country to engage young students in cannabis research.

Stipends for graduate students

Providing funds for graduate student stipends for underrepresented students would also support the diversification of the cannabis research community. Recipients of these funds could be required to have a

mentor from outside of their home institution to further increase and strengthen the connectivity of the cannabis research community. DOC could similarly consider supporting diverse early career faculty in pursuing cannabis research, reducing barriers to establishing a career in cannabis research.

Mentorship

Mentorship is a key component of effectively supporting the sustainable diversification of the cannabis research pipeline. A 2011 National Academy of Sciences Report on Expanding Underrepresented Minority Participation²¹⁶ stated, "even if trainees are prepared, have adequate information, and are ambitious and talented enough to succeed in STEM fields, success may also hinge on the extent to which students feel socially and intellectually integrated." Programs designed to increase diversity in the cannabis research pipeline should look for ways to connect BIPOC individuals to ingroup peers, institutional resources and professional networks.

Given that there are a limited number of diverse faculty to serve as mentors in the cannabis research community, funds could be made available to enable students/trainees/faculty to find mentors within nationallevel affinity societies (e.g., Society for the Advancement of Chicanos and Native Americans in STEM, National Society for Black Engineers, American Indian Science and Engineering Society, etc.). These groups provide refuge, support, mentorship, professional development and ingroup role models for emerging scholars. In addition, any program created to diversify the research workforce should also consider helping to facilitate working relationships between minoritized individuals and well-established faculty. Collaborations between these groups can help to elevate underrepresented researchers, increasing the visibility of their work.

Implementation Considerations

In establishing these programs, there are several important considerations to keep in mind:

- How will data be collected and tracked so that the career progression and outcomes of awardees can be followed and the impact of the award on diversifying the workforce can be evaluated? Would be worthwhile to compare outcomes of awardees with those who applied for but did not receive the award.
- How will the diversity of the cannabis research community in Washington state be assessed?
- How can the programs be designed to create meaningful networks and supportive communities that will help to attract more BIPOC individuals to the field?

Incentivize research collaborations

Funding research collaborations is another approach to diversifying the cannabis research community. This might include collaborations that bring in disciplines with relevant expertise that could be newly applied to questions related to cannabis or collaborations to increase the participation of more with institutions, especially minority serving institutions in the state such as Northwest Indian College. Institutions that foster a diverse student body offer broad access to higher education for students who might otherwise have limited postsecondary opportunities. There are some promising examples of such collaborative research around cannabis happening already in the state including a federally funded project to look at the association between cannabis and pain outcomes in a tribally operated clinic²¹⁷.

CONCLUSION

Cannabis researchers can inform the many public and private decisions being made about cannabis. It follows that a larger and more diverse pool of researchers will bring a wider array of perspectives and ideas to inform research that is conducted. A more robust community of researchers will further advance the exploration needed to answer important questions such as under what conditions is cannabis harmful or beneficial, how do individual reactions to cannabis vary, what factors contribute to cannabis addiction, what are the most effective

treatments for cannabis use disorder, how do different cannabis policies impact public health, crime rates and economic outcomes, what are the safety and efficacy of various cannabis products, among many others. A diverse research workforce holds to potential to have a significant positive impact on the focus of the research questions and how the studies to investigate those research questions are carried out.

PROJECT TEAM

ADVISORY COMMITTEE

John Roll*, Administrative Committee Chair, Professor, Washington State University; Past President, Washington State Academy of Sciences

Celestina Barbosa-Leiker*, Dean of the College of Health and Human Development, California State University, Fullerton (*Committee Chair, Executive Vice Chancellor for WSU Spokane, Professor, College of Nursing, Washington State University until June 30, 2024*)

Beatriz Carlini, Director, Cannabis Education & Research Program, Research Associate Professor, School of Medicine, Addiction Drug and Alcohol Institute, University of Washington

Rita Fuchs*, Director, Alcohol and Drug Abuse Research Program, Professor, Washington State University Michael McDonell*, Former Director, Center for Cannabis Policy, Research and Outreach, Professor, Washington State University

Nephi Stella*, Director, Center for Cannabis Research, Professor, School of Medicine, University of Washington

*WSAS Members

All committee members serve as individuals with recognized expertise, and not as representatives of their employer, affiliated organizations, or interest groups. Committee members also receive funding to conduct cannabis research from Washington state.

STAFF

Donna Gerardi Riordan, Executive Director, Washington State Academy of Sciences (*until November 1, 2024*) Renske Dyedov, Associate Program Officer, Washington State Academy of Sciences Kaylin Ellioff, Research Assistant, University of Washington Shayla Reid, Research Assistant, Washington State University

REFERENCES

- 1. National Center for Science and Engineering Statistics (NCSES). *Diversity and STEM: Women, Minorities, and Persons with Disabilities 2023*. (National Science Foundation, Alexandria, VA, 2023).
- 2. Washington State Legislature. HB 2870 Allowing the issuance and reissuance of marijuana retail licenses under the social equity program. https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?Year=2019&BillNumber=2870.
- 3. Washington State Academy of Sciences. *The Highs and Lows of Conducting Research on Cannabis in Washington State*. https://washacad.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/04/Eleventh-Symposium.pdf (2018).
- 4. Congressional Research Service. *Rescheduling Marijuana: Implications for Criminal and Collateral Consequences*. https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF12715 (2024).
- 5. Bell, A., Chetty, R., Jaravel, X., Petkova, N. & Van Reenen, J. Who Becomes an Inventor in America? The Importance of Exposure to Innovation. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* **134**, 647–713 (2019).
- 6. Luca Flabbi, Fabiano Schivardi, Mario Macis, & Andrea Moro. Do Female Executives Make a Difference? The Impact of Female Leadership on Gender Gaps and Firm Performance. *Economic Journal* **129**, 2390–2423 (2019).
- 7. Chang-Tai Hsieh, Erik Hurst, Charles I. Jones, & Peter J. Klenow. The Allocation of Talent and U.S. Economic Growth The Econometric Society. *Econometrica* **87**, 1439–1474 (2019).

- 8. Population by race | Washington State Office of Financial Management. https://ofm.wa.gov/washingtondata-research/statewide-data/washington-trends/population-changes/population-race.
- 9. Total Student Enrollment | WSU Data and Information | Washington State University. https://data.wsu.edu/system-data/institutional-dashboards/student/total-student-enrollment/.
- 10. Public Profiles Headcount Enrollment Trends | University of Washington. *Planning & Budgeting* https://www.washington.edu/opb/uw-data/uw-profiles-information/public-profiles-headcount-enrollment-trends/.
- 11. JLARC. *Dedicated Cannabis Account Appropriations and Expenditures*. https://leg.wa.gov/jlarc/reports/2023/cannabisRevenues/f_01/default.html (2024).
- 12. Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board. Dedicated Cannabis Account Dashboard. https://lcb.wa.gov/research/cannabis-account.
- 13. NIH RePORTER. https://reporter.nih.gov/search/1MENJHnkhEqKiTBqayv98w/projects/charts?states=WA.
- 14. About Us | UW Center for Cannabis Research. https://cannabis.uw.edu/about-us.
- 15. Center for Cannabis Policy, Research, and Outreach | Washington State University. https://research.wsu.edu/cannabis/.
- 16. endoCANNABINOIDS: Actions at Non-CB1/CB2 Cannabinoid Receptors. vol. 24 (Springer New York, New York, NY, 2013).
- 17. Berger, A. L. *et al.* The Lateral Habenula Directs Coping Styles Under Conditions of Stress via Recruitment of the Endocannabinoid System. *Biological Psychiatry* **84**, 611–623 (2018).
- 18. Bouchard, J. *et al.* Cannabinoid Receptor 2 Signaling in Peripheral Immune Cells Modulates Disease Onset and Severity in Mouse Models of Huntington's Disease. *J. Neurosci.* **32**, 18259–18268 (2012).
- 19. Chen, D.-H. *et al.* Two Novel Mutations in 12: Expansion of the Mutation Spectrum in PHARC and Assessment of Their Functional Effects. *Human Mutation* **34**, 1672–1678 (2013).
- 20. Cherry, A. E. & Stella, N. G protein-coupled receptors as oncogenic signals in glioma: Emerging therapeutic avenues. *Neuroscience* **278**, 222–236 (2014).
- 21. Davis, M. I. *et al.* The cannabinoid-1 receptor is abundantly expressed in striatal striosomes and striosomedendron bouquets of the substantia nigra. *PLoS ONE* **13**, e0191436 (2018).
- 22. Deng, L., Ng, L., Ozawa, T. & Stella, N. Quantitative Analyses of Synergistic Responses between Cannabidiol and DNA-Damaging Agents on the Proliferation and Viability of Glioblastoma and Neural Progenitor Cells in Culture. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **360**, 215–224 (2017).
- 23. Di Marzo, V., Stella, N. & Zimmer, A. Endocannabinoid signalling and the deteriorating brain. *Nat Rev Neurosci* **16**, 30–42 (2015).
- 24. Fenwick, A. J. *et al.* Direct Anandamide Activation of TRPV1 Produces Divergent Calcium and Current Responses. *Front. Mol. Neurosci.* **10**, (2017).
- 25. Ferrini, M. E. *et al.* CB2 receptors regulate natural killer cells that limit allergic airway inflammation in a murine model of asthma. *Allergy* **72**, 937–947 (2017).
- 26. Fung, S., Cherry, A. E., Xu, C. & Stella, N. Alkylindole-sensitive receptors modulate microglial cell migration and proliferation. *Glia* **63**, 1797–1808 (2015).
- 27. Fung, S. & Stella, N. Targeting endocannabinoid signaling in tumor-associated macrophages as treatment for glioblastoma multiforme. *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Membrane Transport and Signaling* **3**, 39–51 (2014).
- 28. Fung, S. *et al.* Novel indole-based compounds that differentiate alkylindole-sensitive receptors from cannabinoid receptors and microtubules: Characterization of their activity on glioma cell migration. *Pharmacological Research* **115**, 233–241 (2017).
- 29. Gray, J. M. *et al.* Corticotropin-Releasing Hormone Drives Anandamide Hydrolysis in the Amygdala to Promote Anxiety. *J. Neurosci.* **35**, 3879–3892 (2015).
- 30. Greene, N. Z., Wiley, J. L., Yu, Z., Clowers, B. H. & Craft, R. M. Cannabidiol modulation of antinociceptive tolerance to Δ9-tetrahydrocannabinol. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **235**, 3289–3302 (2018).
- 31. Häggström, J. *et al.* Potential upstream regulators of cannabinoid receptor 1 signaling in prostate cancer: A Bayesian network analysis of data from a tissue microarray. *The Prostate* **74**, 1107–1117 (2014).
- 32. Henricks, A. M. *et al.* Sex- and hormone-dependent alterations in alcohol withdrawal-induced anxiety and corticolimbic endocannabinoid signaling. *Neuropharmacology* **124**, 121–133 (2017).

- 33. Henricks, A. M. *et al.* Sex differences in alcohol consumption and alterations in nucleus accumbens endocannabinoid mRNA in alcohol-dependent rats. *Neuroscience* **335**, 195–206 (2016).
- 34. Horne, E. A. *et al.* Downregulation of cannabinoid receptor 1 from neuropeptide Y interneurons in the basal ganglia of patients with Huntington's disease and mouse models. *European Journal of Neuroscience* **37**, 429–440 (2013).
- 35. Kandasamy, R., Dawson, C. T., Craft, R. M. & Morgan, M. M. Anti-migraine effect of Δ9tetrahydrocannabinol in the female rat. *Eur J Pharmacol* **818**, 271–277 (2018).
- 36. Kaplan, J. S., Stella, N., Catterall, W. A. & Westenbroek, R. E. Cannabidiol attenuates seizures and social deficits in a mouse model of Dravet syndrome. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **114**, 11229–11234 (2017).
- 37. Kow, R. L. *et al.* Muscarinic M1 receptor and cannabinoid CB1 receptor do not modulate paraoxon-induced seizures. *Pharmacology Research & Perspectives* **3**, e00100 (2015).
- 38. Kow, R. L. *et al.* Modulation of Pilocarpine-Induced Seizures by Cannabinoid Receptor 1. *PLoS ONE* **9**, e95922 (2014).
- 39. Ling, X. *et al*. A novel near-infrared fluorescence imaging probe that preferentially binds to cannabinoid receptors CB2R over CB1R. *Biomaterials* **57**, 169–178 (2015).
- 40. Marusich, J. A., Craft, R. M., Lefever, T. W. & Wiley, J. L. The impact of gonadal hormones on cannabinoid dependence. *Exp Clin Psychopharmacol* **23**, 206–216 (2015).
- 41. McLaughlin, R. J. Toward a Translationally Relevant Preclinical Model of Cannabis Use. *Neuropsychopharmacology* **43**, 213 (2018).
- 42. McLaughlin, R. J., Verlezza, S., Gray, J. M., Hill, M. N. & Walker, C.-D. Inhibition of anandamide hydrolysis dampens the neuroendocrine response to stress in neonatal rats subjected to suboptimal rearing conditions. *Stress* **19**, 114–124 (2016).
- 43. *Endocannabinoids and Lipid Mediators in Brain Functions*. (Springer International Publishing, Cham, 2017). doi:10.1007/978-3-319-57371-7.
- 44. Naydenov, A. V. *et al.* ABHD6 Blockade Exerts Antiepileptic Activity in PTZ-Induced Seizures and in Spontaneous Seizures in R6/2 Mice. *Neuron* **83**, 361–371 (2014).
- 45. Naydenov, A. V. *et al.* Genetic rescue of CB1 receptors on medium spiny neurons prevents loss of excitatory striatal synapses but not motor impairment in HD mice. *Neurobiology of disease* **71**, 140 (2014).
- 46. Sexton, M., Silvestroni, A., Möller, T. & Stella, N. Differential migratory properties of monocytes isolated from human subjects naïve and non-naïve to Cannabis. *Inflammopharmacology* **21**, 253 (2013).
- 47. Stella, N. Chronic THC intake modifies fundamental cerebellar functions. *J Clin Invest* **123**, 3208–3210 (2013).
- Yabut, K. C. B., Winnie Wen, Y., Simon, K. T. & Isoherranen, N. CYP2C9, CYP3A and CYP2C19 metabolize Δ9-tetrahydrocannabinol to multiple metabolites but metabolism is affected by human liver fatty acid binding protein (FABP1). *Biochemical Pharmacology* 116191 (2024) doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2024.116191.
- 49. English, A. *et al.* A preclinical model of THC edibles that produces high-dose cannabimimetic responses. *Elife* **12**, RP89867 (2024).
- 50. Court, M. H. *et al.* Cannabidiol and cannabidiolic acid: Preliminary in vitro evaluation of metabolism and drug–drug interactions involving canine cytochrome P-450, UDP-glucuronosyltransferase, and P-glycoprotein. *Journal of Veterinary Pharmacology and Therapeutics* **47**, 1–13 (2024).
- 51. Beers, J. L., Authement, A. K., Isoherranen, N. & Jackson, K. D. Cytosolic Enzymes Generate Cannabinoid Metabolites 7-Carboxycannabidiol and 11-Nor-9-carboxytetrahydrocannabinol. *ACS Med. Chem. Lett.* **14**, 614–620 (2023).
- 52. Chen, X., Unadkat, J. D. & Mao, Q. Maternal and Fetal Exposure to (-)-Δ9-tetrahydrocannabinol and Its Major Metabolites in Pregnant Mice Is Differentially Impacted by P-glycoprotein and Breast Cancer Resistance Protein. *Drug Metab Dispos* **51**, 269–275 (2023).
- 53. Baglot, S. L. *et al.* Maternal-fetal transmission of delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) and its metabolites following inhalation and injection exposure during pregnancy in rats. *J Neurosci Res* **100**, 713–730 (2022).
- 54. Beers, J. L., Authement, A., Isoherranen, N. & Jackson, K. D. Formation of the Major Circulating Metabolite of Cannabidiol by Non-P450, Cytosolic Enzymes. *The FASEB Journal* **36**, (2022).
- 55. Chen, X., Unadkat, J. D. & Mao, Q. Tetrahydrocannabinol and Its Major Metabolites Are Not (or Are Poor) Substrates or Inhibitors of Human P-Glycoprotein [ATP-Binding Cassette (ABC) B1] and Breast Cancer Resistance Protein (ABCG2). *Drug Metab Dispos* **49**, 910–918 (2021).

- 56. Baglot, S. L. *et al.* Pharmacokinetics and central accumulation of delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) and its bioactive metabolites are influenced by route of administration and sex in rats. *Sci Rep* **11**, 23990 (2021).
- 57. Staben, J. *et al.* Cannabidiol and cannabis-inspired terpene blends have acute prosocial effects in the BTBR mouse model of autism spectrum disorder. *Front. Neurosci.* **17**, (2023).
- 58. Sun, Q., Bravo Iniguez, A., Tian, Q., Du, M. & Zhu, M.-J. Dietary Cannabidiol Activates PKA/AMPK Signaling and Attenuates Chronic Inflammation and Leaky Gut in DSS-Induced Colitis Mice. *Mol Nutr Food Res* **68**, e2300446 (2024).
- 59. Liktor-Busa, E. *et al.* ABHD6 and MAGL control 2-AG levels in the PAG and allodynia in a CSD-induced periorbital model of headache. *Front. Pain Res.* **4**, (2023).
- Craft, R. M., Britch, S. C., Buzitis, N. W. & Clowers, B. H. Age-related differences in Δ⁹tetrahydrocannabinol-induced antinociception in female and male rats. *Exp Clin Psychopharmacol* 27, 338–347 (2019).
- 61. Britch, S. C., Goodman, A. G., Wiley, J. L., Pondelick, A. M. & Craft, R. M. Antinociceptive and Immune Effects of Delta-9-Tetrahydrocannabinol or Cannabidiol in Male Versus Female Rats with Persistent Inflammatory Pain. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **373**, 416–428 (2020).
- 62. Britch, S. C. & Craft, R. M. Cannabidiol and Delta-9-Tetrahydrocannabinol Interactions in Male and Female Rats With Persistent Inflammatory Pain. *J Pain* **24**, 98–111 (2023).
- 63. De Gregorio, D. *et al.* Cannabidiol modulates serotonergic transmission and reverses both allodynia and anxiety-like behavior in a model of neuropathic pain. *Pain* **160**, 136–150 (2019).
- 64. Morgan, M. M., Stickney, J. D. & Wilson-Poe, A. R. Low-Dose Δ9-THC Produces Antinociception in Female, But Not Male Rats. *Cannabis Cannabinoid Res* **8**, 603–607 (2023).
- 65. Abraham, A. D. *et al.* Orally consumed cannabinoids provide long-lasting relief of allodynia in a mouse model of chronic neuropathic pain. *Neuropsychopharmacology* **45**, 1105–1114 (2020).
- 66. Dunford, J., Lee, A. T. & Morgan, M. M. Tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) Exacerbates Inflammatory Bowel Disease in Adolescent and Adult Female Rats. *J Pain* **22**, 1040–1047 (2021).
- 67. Craft, R. M., Gogulski, H. Y., Freels, T. G., Glodosky, N. C. & McLaughlin, R. J. Vaporized cannabis extractinduced antinociception in male vs female rats with persistent inflammatory pain. *Pain* **164**, 2036–2047 (2023).
- 68. Patra, P. H. *et al.* Cannabidiol reduces seizures and associated behavioral comorbidities in a range of animal seizure and epilepsy models. *Epilepsia* **60**, 303–314 (2019).
- 69. Chuang, S.-H., Westenbroek, R. E., Stella, N. & Catterall, W. A. Combined Antiseizure Efficacy of Cannabidiol and Clonazepam in a Conditional Mouse Model of Dravet Syndrome. *J Exp Neurol* **2**, 81–85 (2021).
- 70. Westenbroek, R., Kaplan, J., Viray, K. & Stella, N. The serine hydrolase ABHD6 controls survival and thermally induced seizures in a mouse model of Dravet syndrome. *Neurobiology of Disease* **180**, 106099 (2023).
- 71. Kaplan, J. S. *et al.* Cannabidiol Exposure During the Mouse Adolescent Period Is Without Harmful Behavioral Effects on Locomotor Activity, Anxiety, and Spatial Memory. *Front. Behav. Neurosci.* **15**, (2021).
- 72. Barnes, J. L. *et al.* Developmentally Transient CB1Rs on Cerebellar Afferents Suppress Afferent Input, Downstream Synaptic Excitation, and Signaling to Migrating Neurons. *J Neurosci* **40**, 6133–6145 (2020).
- 73. Weimar, H. V. *et al.* Long-term effects of maternal cannabis vapor exposure on emotional reactivity, social behavior, and behavioral flexibility in offspring. *Neuropharmacology* **179**, 108288 (2020).
- 74. Shi, M. *et al.* Vapor Cannabis Exposure Generationally Affects Male Reproductive Functions in Mice. *Toxicol Sci* **185**, 128–142 (2022).
- 75. Freels, T. G. *et al.* Sex Differences in Response-Contingent Cannabis Vapor Administration During Adolescence Mediate Enduring Effects on Behavioral Flexibility and Prefrontal Microglia Activation in Rats. *Cannabis and Cannabinoid Research* (2024) doi:10.1089/can.2023.0014.
- 76. Kruse, L. C., Cao, J. K., Viray, K., Stella, N. & Clark, J. J. Voluntary oral consumption of Δ9tetrahydrocannabinol by adolescent rats impairs reward-predictive cue behaviors in adulthood. *Neuropsychopharmacol.* 44, 1406–1414 (2019).
- 77. Deng, L., Viray, K., Singh, S., Cravatt, B. & Stella, N. ABHD6 Controls Amphetamine-Stimulated Hyperlocomotion: Involvement of CB1 Receptors. *Cannabis Cannabinoid Res* **7**, 188–198 (2022).

- 78. Higginbotham, J. A. *et al.* Basolateral amygdala CB1 receptors gate HPA axis activation and contextcocaine memory strength during reconsolidation. *Neuropsychopharmacology* **46**, 1554–1564 (2021).
- 79. Higginbotham, J. A. *et al.* CB1 Receptor Signaling Modulates Amygdalar Plasticity during Context-Cocaine Memory Reconsolidation to Promote Subsequent Cocaine Seeking. *J Neurosci* **41**, 613–629 (2021).
- 80. Bonm, A. V. *et al.* Control of exploration, motor coordination and amphetamine sensitization by cannabinoid CB1 receptors expressed in medium spiny neurons. *European Journal of Neuroscience* **54**, 4934–4952 (2021).
- 81. Farquhar, C. E. *et al.* Sex, THC, and hormones: Effects on density and sensitivity of CB1 cannabinoid receptors in rats. *Drug Alcohol Depend* **194**, 20–27 (2019).
- 82. Cao, J. *et al.* ABHD6 Inhibition Rescues a Sex-Dependent Deficit in Motor Coordination in The HdhQ200/200 Mouse Model of Huntington's Disease. *J Neurol Neurol Disord* **7**, 106 (2021).
- 83. Singh, S. *et al.* ABHD6 selectively controls metabotropic-dependent increases in 2-AG production. 2022.05.18.492553 Preprint at https://doi.org/10.1101/2022.05.18.492553 (2022).
- 84. Singh, S. *et al.* P2X7 receptor-dependent increase in endocannabinoid 2-arachidonoyl glycerol production by neuronal cells in culture: Dynamics and mechanism. *British Journal of Pharmacology* **181**, 2459–2477 (2024).
- 85. Castelli, R. *et al.* Benzisothiazolinone derivatives as potent allosteric monoacylglycerol lipase inhibitors that functionally mimic sulfenylation of regulatory cysteines. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* **63**, 1261–1280 (2019).
- 86. Van Esbroeck, A. C. *et al.* Identification of α, β-hydrolase domain containing protein 6 as a diacylglycerol lipase in neuro-2a cells. *Frontiers in molecular neuroscience* **12**, 286 (2019).
- 87. Gunduz-Cinar, O. *et al*. A cortico-amygdala neural substrate for endocannabinoid modulation of fear extinction. *Neuron* **111**, 3053-3067.e10 (2023).
- 88. Wheeler, E. C. *et al.* Cannabis Sativa targets mediobasal hypothalamic neurons to stimulate appetite. *Sci Rep* **13**, 22970 (2023).
- 89. Brutman, J. N. *et al.* Vapor Cannabis Exposure Promotes Genetic Plasticity in the Rat Hypothalamus. *Sci Rep* **9**, 16866 (2019).
- 90. Kowalski, C. W. *et al.* Cannabidiol activation of vagal afferent neurons requires TRPA1. *J Neurophysiol* **124**, 1388–1398 (2020).
- 91. Lange, B. M. & Srividya, N. Cannabis monoterpene synthases: evaluating structure–function relationships. *Phytochem Rev* **22**, 449–465 (2023).
- 92. Singh, S. *et al.* Pharmacological Characterization of the Endocannabinoid Sensor GRABeCB2.0. *Cannabis and Cannabinoid Research* (2023) doi:10.1089/can.2023.0036.
- 93. Polito, J. T. & Lange, B. M. Chapter Fourteen Standard operating procedures for the comprehensive and reliable analysis of cannabis terpenes. in *Methods in Enzymology* (ed. Jez, J.) vol. 680 381–419 (Academic Press, 2023).
- 94. Largent-Milnes, T. M., Liktor-Busa, E., Vanderah, T. W. & Stella, N. Compositions and methods for preventing and treating headache through enhancing 2-arachydonyl glyerol activity. (2021).
- 95. Zager, J. J., Lange, I., Srividya, N., Smith, A. & Lange, B. M. Gene Networks Underlying Cannabinoid and Terpenoid Accumulation in Cannabis. *Plant Physiology* **180**, 1877–1897 (2019).
- 96. Cao, J. K., Kaplan, J. & Stella, N. ABHD6: its place in endocannabinoid signaling and beyond. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* **40**, 267–277 (2019).
- 97. English, A., Land, B. & Stella, N. Chapter 3 Impact of adolescent THC exposure on later adulthood: Focus on mesocorticolimbic function and behaviors. in *Cannabis and the Developing Brain* (eds. Melis, M. & Manzoni, O. JJ.) 23–58 (Academic Press, 2022). doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-823490-7.00010-1.
- 98. Stella, N. THC and CBD: Similarities and differences between siblings. *Neuron* **111**, 302–327 (2023).
- 99. Ginder, D. E., Wright, H. R. & McLaughlin, R. J. The stoned age: Sex differences in the effects of adolescent cannabinoid exposure on prefrontal cortex structure and function in animal models. *Int Rev Neurobiol* **161**, 121–145 (2022).
- 100. Singh, S., Ellioff, K. J., Bruchas, M. R., Land, B. B. & Stella, N. Analgesic properties of next generation modulators of endocannabinoid signaling: leveraging modern tools for the development of novel therapeutics. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* (2024) doi:10.1124/jpet.124.002119.

- 101. Stella, N. Interrogating the Impact of Δ9-Tetrahydrocannabinol Use During Adolescence: Microglia Lead the Way. *Biological Psychiatry* **92**, 830–831 (2022).
- 102. Sexton, M., Cuttler, C. & Mischley, L. K. A Survey of Cannabis Acute Effects and Withdrawal Symptoms: Differential Responses Across User Types and Age. *J Altern Complement Med* **25**, 326–335 (2019).
- 103. Matson, T. E. *et al.* Cannabis Use, Other Drug Use, and Risk of Subsequent Acute Care in Primary Care Patients. *Drug Alcohol Depend* **216**, 108227 (2020).
- 104. Karoly, H. C. *et al.* Effects of High-Potency Cannabis on Psychomotor Performance in Frequent Cannabis Users. *Cannabis Cannabinoid Res* **7**, 107–115 (2022).
- 105. Cuttler, C., LaFrance, E. M. & Stueber, A. Acute effects of high-potency cannabis flower and cannabis concentrates on everyday life memory and decision making. *Sci Rep* **11**, 13784 (2021).
- 106. Stephens, R. S. *et al.* Treating cannabis use disorder: Exploring a treatment as needed model with 34month follow-up. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* **117**, 108088 (2020).
- 107. Matson, T. E. *et al.* Association between cannabis use disorder symptom severity and probability of clinically-documented diagnosis and treatment in a primary care sample. *Drug Alcohol Depend* **251**, 110946 (2023).
- 108. Hamilton, L. K., Bradley, K. A., Matson, T. E. & Lapham, G. T. Discriminative validity of a substance use symptom checklist for moderate-severe DSM-5 cannabis use disorder (CUD) in primary care settings. *Drug Alcohol Depend Rep* **12**, 100260 (2024).
- 109. Lapham, G. T. *et al.* Prevalence of Cannabis Use Disorder Among Primary Care Patients with Varying Frequency of Past-Year Cannabis Use. *J Gen Intern Med* (2024) doi:10.1007/s11606-024-09061-6.
- 110. Winters, K. C. *et al.* Interventions for cannabis use disorder. *Current Opinion in Psychology* **38**, 67–74 (2021).
- 111. Chen, A. T., Johnny, S., Chaliparambil, R., Wong, S. & Glass, J. E. Considering the Role of Information and Context in Promoting Health-Related Behavioral Change. *Proc Assoc Inf Sci Technol* **60**, 908–910 (2023).
- 112. Kleinhans, N. M. *et al.* FMRI activation to cannabis odor cues is altered in individuals at risk for a cannabis use disorder. *Brain Behav* **10**, e01764 (2020).
- 113. Nusbaum, A. T. *et al.* Altered attentional control strategies but spared executive functioning in chronic cannabis users. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence* **181**, 116–123 (2017).
- 114. Cuttler, C., Petrucci, A. S. & LaFrance, E. M. Cognitive test performance in chronic cannabis flower users, concentrate users, and non-users. *Sci Rep* **13**, 8068 (2023).
- 115. Sweigert, J. *et al.* A multimodal investigation of cerebellar integrity associated with high-risk cannabis use. *Addiction Biology* **25**, e12839 (2020).
- 116. Lee, C. M. *et al.* Indicated prevention for college student marijuana use: A randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology* **81**, 702–709 (2013).
- 117. Cuttler, C. *et al.* Joint effects of stress and chronic cannabis use on prospective memory. *Psychopharmacology* **236**, 1973–1983 (2019).
- 118. Bindler, R. J. *et al.* Drug-Drug Interaction Between Orally Administered Hydrocodone-Acetaminophen and Inhalation of Cannabis Smoke: A Case Report. *Hosp Pharm* **57**, 518–525 (2022).
- 119. Fales, J. L., Ladd, B. O. & Magnan, R. E. Pain Relief as a Motivation for Cannabis Use Among Young Adult Users With and Without Chronic Pain. *The Journal of Pain* **20**, 908–916 (2019).
- 120. Phan, A. N. & Terry, G. E. Systematic review and rationale of using psychedelics in the treatment of cannabis use disorder. *Front Psychiatry* **14**, 1144276 (2023).
- 121. Skalisky, J. *et al.* Prevalence and Correlates of Cannabis Use in Outpatients with Serious Mental Illness Receiving Treatment for Alcohol Use Disorders. *Cannabis Cannabinoid Res* **2**, 133–138 (2017).
- 122. Stiles, E., Alcover, K. C., Stiles, B., Oluwoye, O. & McDonell, M. G. Cannabis use and metabolic syndrome among clients with first episode psychosis. *Early Interv Psychiatry* **15**, 1051–1055 (2021).
- 123. Fraser, E. R., Kordas, G., Stokes, B., McDonell, M. G. & Oluwoye, O. Recent substance use among clients with early psychosis and the potential to graduate from New Journeys. *Early Intervention in Psychiatry* **17**, 636–640 (2023).
- 124. Cuttler, C. *et al.* Blunted stress reactivity in chronic cannabis users. *Psychopharmacology* **234**, 2299–2309 (2017).
- 125. Cuttler, C., Spradlin, A. & McLaughlin, R. J. A naturalistic examination of the perceived effects of cannabis on negative affect. *Journal of Affective Disorders* **235**, 198–205 (2018).

- 126. Fennell, B. S., Magnan, R. E., Ladd, B. O. & Fales, J. L. Young Adult Cannabis Users' Perceptions of Cannabis Risks and Benefits by Chronic Pain Status. *Subst Use Misuse* **57**, 1647–1652 (2022).
- 127. Wilson, M. *et al.* Cannabis use moderates the relationship between pain and negative affect in adults with opioid use disorder. *Addictive Behaviors* **77**, 225–231 (2018).
- 128. Holdsworth, E. A. *et al.* Human Milk Cannabinoid Concentrations and Associations with Maternal Factors: The Lactation and Cannabis (LAC) Study. *Breastfeeding Medicine* (2024) doi:10.1089/bfm.2024.0021.
- 129. Barbosa-Leiker, C. *et al.* Daily Cannabis Use During Pregnancy and Postpartum in a State With Legalized Recreational Cannabis. *J Addict Med* **14**, 467–474 (2020).
- 130. Barbosa-Leiker, C., Brooks, O., Smith, C. L., Burduli, E. & Gartstein, M. A. HEALTHCARE PROFESSIONALS' AND BUDTENDERS' PERCEPTIONS OF PERINATAL CANNABIS USE. *Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse* **48**, 186–194 (2022).
- 131. Smith, C. B. *et al.* Cannabis use, decision making, and perceptions of risk among breastfeeding individuals: the Lactation and Cannabis (LAC) Study. *J Cannabis Res* **6**, 6 (2024).
- 132. Smith, C. B. *et al.* Cannabis use, decision making, and perceptions of risk among breastfeeding individuals: the Lactation and Cannabis (LAC) Study. *J Cannabis Res* **6**, 6 (2024).
- 133. Carpenter, K. M. *et al.* Testing a Brief Quitline Intervention for Tobacco Cannabis Co-Users: A Randomized Controlled Pilot Study. *Tob Use Insights* **17**, 1179173X241261302 (2024).
- 134. McClure, E. A., Hamilton, L., Schauer, G. L., Matson, T. E. & Lapham, G. T. Cannabis and nicotine co-use among primary care patients in a state with legal cannabis access. *Addict Behav* **140**, 107621 (2023).
- 135. Carpenter, K. M. *et al.* Marijuana Use and Adherence to Smoking Cessation Treatment Among Callers to Tobacco Quitlines. *Prev Chronic Dis* **17**, E102 (2020).
- 136. Lee, D. C. *et al.* Sequential and simultaneous treatment approaches to cannabis use disorder and tobacco use. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* **98**, 39–46 (2019).
- 137. Duckworth, J. C. *et al.* Alcohol and marijuana use predicting next-day absenteeism and engagement at school and work: A daily study of young adults. *Addict Behav* **142**, 107670 (2023).
- Subbaraman, M. S. & Kerr, W. C. Subgroup trends in alcohol and cannabis co-use and related harms during the rollout of recreational cannabis legalization in Washington state. *Int J Drug Policy* **75**, S0955-3959(19)30181–1 (2020).
- 139. Guttmannova, K. *et al.* Dual trajectories of cannabis and alcohol use among young adults in a state with legal nonmedical cannabis. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* **45**, 1458–1467 (2021).
- 140. Kristman-Valente, A. N. *et al.* The Relationship Between Marijuana and Conventional Cigarette Smoking Behavior from Early Adolescence to Adulthood. *Prev Sci* **18**, 428–438 (2017).
- 141. Chmielinski, M. J., Ehrlich, P. O., Cohen, M., Isaksen, T. M. B. & Simpson, C. D. Ultraviolet radiation exposure in cannabis-growing facilities. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Hygiene* **20**, 268–278 (2023).
- Chmielinski, M., Yost, M. G., Cohen, M., Inanici, M. & Simpson, C. D. Non-ionizing radiation modeling to predict ambient irradiance in work areas at an indoor cannabis farm. *Annals of Work Exposures and Health* 67, 1088–1098 (2023).
- 143. Jarugula, S. *et al*. First Reports of Beet Curly Top Virus, Citrus Yellow Vein-Associated Virus, and Hop Latent Viroid in Industrial Hemp (Cannabis sativa) in Washington State. *Plant Disease* **107**, 2897 (2023).
- 144. Sack, C., Simpson, C. & Pacheco, K. The Emerging Spectrum of Respiratory Diseases in the US Cannabis Industry. *Semin Respir Crit Care Med* **44**, 405–414 (2023).
- 145. Simpson, C. Occupational Health and Safety in the Cannabis Industry. *Annals of Work Exposures and Health* **64**, 677–678 (2020).
- 146. Sack, C., Ghodsian, N., Jansen, K., Silvey, B. & Simpson, C. D. Allergic and Respiratory Symptoms in Employees of Indoor Cannabis Grow Facilities. *Ann Work Expo Health* **64**, 754–764 (2020).
- 147. Ehrlich, T., Simpson, C. & Busch Isaksen, T. Sociopolitical Externalities Impacting Worker Health in Washington State's Cannabis Industry. *Annals of Work Exposures and Health* **64**, 683–692 (2020).
- 148. Aydelotte, J. D. *et al.* Crash Fatality Rates After Recreational Marijuana Legalization in Washington and Colorado. *American Journal of Public Health* **107**, 1329 (2017).
- 149. Grant, T. M., Graham, J. C., Carlini, B. H., Ernst, C. C. & Brown, N. N. Use of Marijuana and Other Substances Among Pregnant and Parenting Women With Substance Use Disorders: Changes in Washington State After Marijuana Legalization. J Stud Alcohol Drugs 79, 88–95 (2018).

- 150. Kosterman, R. *et al.* Marijuana Legalization and Parents' Attitudes, Use, and Parenting in Washington State. *Journal of Adolescent Health* **59**, 450–456 (2016).
- 151. Bailey, J. A. *et al.* Associations Between Parental and Grandparental Marijuana Use and Child Substance Use Norms in a Prospective, Three-Generation Study. *Journal of Adolescent Health* **59**, 262–268 (2016).
- 152. Bailey, J. A., Epstein, M., Steeger, C. M. & Hill, K. G. Concurrent and Prospective Associations Between Substance-Specific Parenting Practices and Child Cigarette, Alcohol, and Marijuana Use. *Journal of Adolescent Health* **62**, 681–687 (2018).
- 153. Epstein, M., Bailey, J. A., Steeger, C. M., Hill, K. G. & Skinner, M. L. Predictors of Adult Marijuana Use Among Parents and Nonparents. *Prev Sci* **19**, 109–116 (2018).
- 154. Carnevale, J. T., Kagan, R., Murphy, P. J. & Esrick, J. A practical framework for regulating for-profit recreational marijuana in US States: Lessons from Colorado and Washington. *International Journal of Drug Policy* **42**, 71–85 (2017).
- 155. Banes, K. E., Stephens, R. S., Blevins, C. E., Walker, D. D. & Roffman, R. A. Changing motives for use: Outcomes from a cognitive-behavioral intervention for marijuana-dependent adults. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence* **139**, 41–46 (2014).
- 156. Blevins, C. E., Banes, K. E., Stephens, R. S., Walker, D. D. & Roffman, R. A. Motives for marijuana use among heavy-using high school students: An analysis of structure and utility of the Comprehensive Marijuana Motives Questionnaire. *Addictive Behaviors* **57**, 42–47 (2016).
- 157. Blevins, C. E., Banes, K. E., Stephens, R. S., Walker, D. D. & Roffman, R. A. Change in motives among frequent cannabis-using adolescents: Predicting treatment outcomes. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence* **167**, 175–181 (2016).
- 158. Blevins, C. E., Banes, K. E., Stephens, R. S., Walker, D. D. & Roffman, R. A. A preliminary evaluation of synthetic cannabinoid use among adolescent cannabis users: Characteristics and treatment outcomes. *Addictive Behaviors* **63**, 114–119 (2016).
- 159. Blevins, C. E., Banes, K. E., Walker, D. D., Stephens, R. S. & Roffman, R. A. The relationship between general causality orientation and treatment outcome among marijuana-dependent adults. *Addictive Behaviors* **53**, 196–200 (2016).
- 160. Blevins, C. E., Stephens, R. S., Walker, D. D. & Roffman, R. A. Situational determinants of use and treatment outcomes in marijuana dependent adults. *Addictive Behaviors* **39**, 546–552 (2014).
- 161. Budney, A. J. *et al.* Computer-assisted behavioral therapy and contingency management for cannabis use disorder. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors* **29**, 501–511 (2015).
- 162. Burduli, E. *et al.* Contingency management intervention targeting co-addiction of alcohol and drugs among American Indian adults: Design, methodology, and baseline data. *Clin Trials* **15**, 587–599 (2018).
- 163. Carlini, B. H. & Garrett, S. B. Drug helplines and adult marijuana users: An assessment in Washington, Colorado, Oregon, and Alaska. *Subst Abus* **39**, 3–5 (2018).
- 164. Carlini, B. H., Garrett, S. B. & Harwick, R. M. Beyond joints and brownies: Marijuana concentrates in the legal landscape of WA State. *International Journal of Drug Policy* **42**, 26–29 (2017).
- 165. Carter, G. T., Javaher, S. P., Nguyen, M. H., Garret, S. & Carlini, B. H. Re-branding cannabis: the next generation of chronic pain medicine? *Pain Manag* **5**, 13–21 (2015).
- 166. Cuttler, C. & Spradlin, A. Measuring cannabis consumption: Psychometric properties of the Daily Sessions, Frequency, Age of Onset, and Quantity of Cannabis Use Inventory (DFAQ-CU). *PLoS One* **12**, e0178194 (2017).
- 167. Epstein, M. *et al.* Trajectories of marijuana use from adolescence into adulthood: Environmental and individual correlates. *Developmental Psychology* **51**, 1650–1663 (2015).
- 168. Epstein, M. *et al.* Time-varying effects of families and peers on adolescent marijuana use: Person– environment interactions across development. *Dev Psychopathol* **29**, 887–900 (2017).
- 169. Hartzler, B. *et al.* Identifying HIV Care Enrollees At-Risk for Cannabis Use Disorder. *AIDS Care* **29**, 846–850 (2017).
- 170. Hartzler, B. *et al.* Implementing the teen marijuana check-up in schools—a study protocol. *Implementation Sci* **12**, 103 (2017).
- 171. Knapp, A. A. *et al.* Psychometric assessment of the marijuana adolescent problem inventory. *Addictive Behaviors* **79**, 113–119 (2018).

- 172. Lapham, G. T. *et al.* Frequency of Cannabis Use Among Primary Care Patients in Washington State. *J Am Board Fam Med* **30**, 795–805 (2017).
- 173. Neighbors, C., Foster, D. W., Walker, D. D., Kilmer, J. R. & Lee, C. M. Social Identity as a Moderator of the Association Between Perceived Norms and Marijuana Use. *J Stud Alcohol Drugs* **74**, 479–483 (2013).
- 174. Sexton, M., Cuttler, C., Finnell, J. S. & Mischley, L. K. A Cross-Sectional Survey of Medical Cannabis Users: Patterns of Use and Perceived Efficacy. *Cannabis Cannabinoid Res* **1**, 131–138 (2016).
- 175. Walker, D. D. Legalization of cannabis: Considerations for intervening with adolescent consumers. *Preventive Medicine* **104**, 37–39 (2017).
- 176. Walker, D. D. *et al.* Augmenting brief interventions for adolescent marijuana users: The impact of motivational check-ins. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology* **84**, 983–992 (2016).
- 177. Walker, D. D., Stephens, R. S., Towe, S., Banes, K. & Roffman, R. Maintenance Check-ups Following Treatment for Cannabis Dependence. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* **56**, 11–15 (2015).
- 178. Walters, S. T., Lee, C. M. & Walker, D. D. Brief interventions for marijuana use. in *College drinking and drug use* 184–202 (The Guilford Press, New York, NY, US, 2012).
- 179. Kerr, D. C. R. *et al.* Youth Exposure to Recreational Cannabis Legalization: Moderation of Effects by Sex and Parental Cannabis Use during Adolescence. *Substance Use & Misuse* **59**, 947–952 (2024).
- 180. Bailey, J. A. *et al.* Effects of Cannabis Legalization on Adolescent Cannabis Use Across 3 Studies. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* **64**, 361–367 (2023).
- 181. Bailey, J. A. *et al.* Marijuana Legalization and Youth Marijuana, Alcohol, and Cigarette Use and Norms. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* **59**, 309–316 (2020).
- 182. Kilmer, J. R. *et al.* Cannabis Use Among Young Adults in Washington State After Legalization of Nonmedical Cannabis. *Am J Public Health* **112**, 638–645 (2022).
- 183. Hust, S. J. T., Willoughby, J., Couto, L. & Li, J. Parents & Cannabis: Adolescents' Reports of Parent-Related Factors Associated with Their Attitudes About and Intentions to Use Cannabis. J Child Fam Stud 33, 3428– 3439 (2024).
- 184. Thomas, A. A. *et al.* Unintentional Pediatric Marijuana Exposures Prior to and After Legalization and Commercial Availability of Recreational Marijuana in Washington State. *J Emerg Med* **56**, 398–404 (2019).
- 185. Tiberio, S. S., Kerr, D. C. R., Bailey, J. A., Henry, K. L. & Capaldi, D. M. Intergenerational associations in onset of cannabis use during adolescence: A data synthesis approach. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors* **34**, 877–889 (2020).
- 186. Jones, T. M. *et al.* Parents' Perceptions of Adolescent Exposure to Marijuana Following Legalization in Washington State. *Journal of the Society for Social Work and Research* **11**, 21–38 (2020).
- 187. Willoughby, J. F., Hust, S. J. T., Li, J. & Couto, L. Exposure to Pro and Anti-Cannabis Social Media Messages and Teens' and College Students' Intentions to Use Cannabis. *Health Commun* **39**, 183–194 (2024).
- 188. Willoughby, J. F., Hust, S. J. T., Li, J. & Couto, L. Social Media, Marijuana and Sex: An Exploratory Study of Adolescents' Intentions to Use and College Students' Use of Marijuana. *J Sex Res* **59**, 85–97 (2022).
- Willoughby, J. F. et al. The impact of sexual scripts in brand-generated cannabis social media posts on sexrelated cannabis expectancies: Does body appreciation moderate effects? *Drug Alcohol Rev* 43, 122–131 (2024).
- 190. Cannabis intervention project receives NIH backing. *WSU Insider* https://news.wsu.edu/news/2024/10/14/cannabis-intervention-project-receives-nih-backing/.
- 191. Amiri, S., Monsivais, P., McDonell, M. G. & Amram, O. Availability of licensed cannabis businesses in relation to area deprivation in Washington state: A spatiotemporal analysis of cannabis business presence between 2014 and 2017. *Drug and Alcohol Review* **38**, 790–797 (2019).
- 192. Firth, C. L., Carlini, B. H., Dilley, J. A., Wakefield, J. & Hajat, A. What About Equity? Neighborhood Deprivation and Cannabis Retailers in Portland, Oregon. *Cannabis* **3**, 157–172 (2020).
- 193. Firth, C. L., Hajat, A., Dilley, J. A., Braun, M. & Maher, J. E. Implications of Cannabis Legalization on Juvenile Justice Outcomes and Racial Disparities. *Am J Prev Med* **58**, 562–569 (2020).
- 194. Firth, C. L., Maher, J. E., Dilley, J. A., Darnell, A. & Lovrich, N. P. Did marijuana legalization in Washington State reduce racial disparities in adult marijuana arrests? *Subst Use Misuse* **54**, 1582–1587 (2019).
- 195. Lu, R. *et al.* The Cannabis Effect on Crime: Time-Series Analysis of Crime in Colorado and Washington State. *Justice Quarterly* **38**, 565–595 (2021).

- 196. Makin, D. A. *et al.* Marijuana Legalization and Crime Clearance Rates: Testing Proponent Assertions in Colorado and Washington State. *Police Quarterly* **22**, 31–55 (2019).
- 197. Stohr, M. *et al.* An Evolution Rather than a Revolution: Cannabis Legalization Implementation from the Perspective of the Police in Washington State. *Justice Evaluation Journal* **3**, 267–293 (2020).
- 198. Willits, D. W. *et al.* Racial Disparities in the Wake of Cannabis Legalization: Documenting Persistence and Change. *Race and Justice* **15**, 4–21 (2025).
- 199. Wu, G., Boateng, F. D. & Lang, X. The Spillover Effect of Recreational Marijuana Legalization on Crime: Evidence From Neighboring States of Colorado and Washington State. *Journal of Drug Issues* **50**, 392–409 (2020).
- 200. Wu, G. & Willits, D. W. The Impact of Recreational Marijuana Legalization on Simple Assault in Oregon. *J* Interpers Violence **37**, NP23180–NP23201 (2022).
- Carlini, B. H., Kellum, L. B., Garrett, S. B. & Nims, L. N. Threaten, Distract, and Discredit: Cannabis Industry Rhetoric to Defeat Regulation of High-THC Cannabis Products in Washington State. J. Stud. Alcohol Drugs 85, 322–329 (2024).
- 202. Carlini, B. H., Garrett, S. B., Matos, P., Nims, L. N. & Kestens, Y. Identifying policy options to regulate high potency cannabis: A multiple stakeholder concept mapping study in Washington State, USA. *Int J Drug Policy* **123**, 104270 (2024).
- 203. Hall, W., Leung, J. & Carlini, B. H. How should policymakers regulate the tetrahydrocannabinol content of cannabis products in a legal market? *Addiction* **118**, 998–1003 (2023).
- 204. Carlini, B. H., Garrett, S., Firth, C. & Pinsky, I. Cannabis Industry Marketing Violations in Washington State, 2014-2019. *J Stud Alcohol Drugs* **83**, 18–26 (2022).
- 205. LoParco, C. R. *et al.* State Requirements for Non-Medical US Cannabis Retail Personnel. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice* **30**, 517 (2024).
- 206. Buller, D. B. *et al.* Randomized Trial Testing an Online Responsible Vendor Training in Recreational Marijuana Stores in the United States. *J Stud Alcohol Drugs* **82**, 204–213 (2021).
- 207. Klein, T. A., Dilley, J. A., Graves, J. M. & Liebelt, E. L. Synthetic cannabinoid poisonings and access to the legal cannabis market: findings from US national poison centre data 2016-2019. *Clin Toxicol (Phila)* **60**, 1024–1028 (2022).
- 208. Addictions, Drug & Alcohol Institute. University of Washington https://adai.uw.edu/.
- 209. Cannabis Education & Research Program (CERP). University of Washington https://adai.uw.edu/cerp/.
- 210. Alcohol and Drug Abuse Research Program. Washington State University https://adarp.wsu.edu/.
- 211. Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board. *2024 Annual Report*. https://lcb.wa.gov/sites/default/files/publications/2024-annual-report-final-opt.pdf (2024).
- 212. McNeely, J. *et al.* Implementation of substance use screening in rural federally-qualified health center clinics identified high rates of unhealthy alcohol and cannabis use among adult primary care patients. *Addict Sci Clin Pract* **18**, 56 (2023).
- 213. Committee on Advancing Antiracism, Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion in STEM Organizations, Board on Behavioral, Cognitive, and Sensory Sciences, Division of Behavioral and Social Sciences and Education, & National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. *Advancing Antiracism, Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion in STEMM Organizations: Beyond Broadening Participation*. 26803 (National Academies Press, Washington, D.C., 2023). doi:10.17226/26803.
- 214. *Minority Serving Institutions: America's Underutilized Resource for Strengthening the STEM Workforce.* (National Academies Press, Washington, D.C., 2019). doi:10.17226/25257.
- 215. Undergraduate Research Experiences for STEM Students: Successes, Challenges, and Opportunities. (National Academies Press, Washington, D.C., 2017). doi:10.17226/24622.
- 216. Expanding Underrepresented Minority Participation: America's Science and Technology Talent at the Crossroads. (National Academies Press, Washington, D.C., 2011). doi:10.17226/12984.
- 217. NIH RePORTER. Association between cannabis and pain outcomes in a Tribally operated clinic. https://reporter.nih.gov/search/VhQWDr0lu0q3LWv3GMxjig/project-details/10914174.